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Our Reference #: M-2022-697 

 

February 11, 2022 

 

His Worship John Creelman 

Mayor 

Town of Mono 

 

Email: john.creelman@townofmono.com 

 

His Worship Allan Thompson 

Mayor 

Town of Caledon 

 

Email: allan.thompson@caledon.ca 

    

Dear Mayor Creelman and Mayor Thompson: 

 

Thank you for taking the time to write and share your municipal perspectives, challenges and 

proposed solutions on the current issues facing Provincial Offences Act (POA) courts. 

 

Since the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, my ministry has and continues to work closely with 

the Ontario Court of Justice (OCJ) and Municipal Partners to keep Ontarians safe and maintain 

access to justice.  

 

Part of these efforts include amendments to the POA, made under Bill 197, the COVID-19 

Economic Recovery Act, 2020, to allow municipally administered courts to make greater use of 

technology to deliver justice services remotely and reduce in-person court appearances. These 

amendments broaden the options available to the POA Court for the delivery of remote justice 

services during the pandemic, as well as increase efficiencies in POA proceedings in the longer-

term. 

 

My ministry has also worked with Municipal Partners to implement a number of POA 

amendments made under Bill 177, the Stronger, Fairer Ontario Act (Budget Measures), 2017, 

which support POA court efforts to address backlogs caused by the pandemic, by granting the 

clerk of the court the authority, rather than justices of the peace, to review POA tickets for 

regularity and, if appropriate, enter convictions where the defendant fails to respond to a ticket.  

Clerks of the court were also given the authority to review and grant applications for extensions 

of time to pay a fine.  Both reforms serve to reduce pressures on judicial resources. 
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Ministry staff are also prioritizing the implementation of the remaining clerk of the court review 

reforms under s. 11, reopening proceedings, which would permit the clerk of the court, rather 

than a of a justice of the peace, to grant applications to reopen a conviction. We look forward to 

continuing our collaboration with the Bill 177 Municipal Working Group to implement these and 

other remaining Bill 177 reforms. 

 

Our work also continues with the Municipal Court Managers’ Association (MCMA) and local 

POA court managers to support court recovery efforts. All Municipal Partners have received 

materials and guidance to help POA courthouses to safely reopen with health and safety 

measures in place that are consistent with those in provincial courts. POA courts across the 

province are hearing proceedings virtually and locations will continue to reopen to in-person 

proceedings once their health and safety measures are in place. 

 

As the assignment and allocation of judicial resources falls under the responsibility of the 

judiciary, I am not able to comment on your suggestions around these matters. 

 

Additionally, my ministry will continue to engage with Municipal Partners and the OCJ on 

advancing technology initiatives for POA courts. 

 

Lastly, I am also pleased to share that meetings of the POA Table are continuing regularly after a 

COVID-19 related pause. This Table, which is chaired by my ministry, includes representation 

from the OCJ, MCMA, the Prosecutors’ Association of Ontario, defence legal professionals, and 

the Ontario Municipal Tax and Revenue Association. The Table also maintains linkages with a 

variety of other justice sector stakeholders such as the Association of Municipalities of Ontario. 

We look forward to continuing our engagement on POA through this forum.  

 

We hope this information is helpful. Thank you again for taking the time to write. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Doug Downey 

Attorney General 

 

c:  Mike Schreiner, MPP 

 Guelph 

 








